CHESWARDINE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Ordinary Parish Council Meeting held on 17th March 2020 at the Parish Hall



Acting Chairman: 
Cllr J Hodder 
Councillors:

Cllr P Stanton; Cllr L Millar; Cllr A Thomson
Clerk


Mrs M Joyce




www.cheswardineparishcouncil.org.uk
1 Chairman’s welcome & announcements
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Cllr Taylor opened the Meeting at 7:35pm. Apologies were received from Cllrs Stallard and Millar and also from Unitary Cllr Gittins.

2 Public participation – to receive representations on items on the agenda/of public interest
No members of the public attended the Meeting.  

3 To receive Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary (or any other) Interests or Dispensation 
Requests in accordance with the Code of Conduct

Cllr Taylor referred to a planning application for Chipnall but stated that he does not know the applicants. Councillors confirmed that they were content for him to continue to participate.



4 Approval of the Minutes : To approve/sign the Minutes of the Meeting held on 18th February 2020
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the last Meeting. Cllr Hodder and Cllr Stanton proposed and seconded the minutes for approval, agreeing that they were a true and accurate record of the Meeting. All agreed. The Chairman duly signed the Minutes. Resolved.

5 Reports from Meetings attended and action taken from the approved Minutes: 
a)
Unitary Councillor’s 

Cllr Gittins sent through a report outlining the NALC guidance which the Clerk has included in the Coronavirus protocol being presented at this Meeting for adoption.  
b)
Parish Councillors’ 

Cllr Stanton reported from the Goldstone Federation Board of Governors’ meeting. The AGM of the federation will be held on 10th July 2020 at Cheswardine School.  He reported that the number of pupils at the School are falling, whereas Hinstock’s pupil numbers are rising.  A ‘Federation festival’ will be held on the same day.  Governors are looking at developing a strategy for the Federation.  
SALC Meeting scheduled for 16th March was cancelled. The Helicopter Liaison Group Meeting scheduled  for 17th March has also been cancelled.  
c)
A41 Safety Campaign 
Next meeting 15th May 2020.  

6
Parish Matters: 

a) 
General Maintenance and or Repairs:  to include:
-
Recreation Field/Playground: Any remedial work required: Goal posts - no update. 
-
Street lighting: A street light was reported as being ‘out’ by the Hall car park.  The light in Glebe Close has been fixed. Action: Clerk to report for repair.
-
Grounds Maintenance – hedge in the playground has been cut by the Grounds Maintenance contractor.  

b)
Highways & Environmental Health/Services
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-
To receive items to report for attention: Potholes are numerous around the parish.  Cllr Faulkner reported that landowners can get grants for cleaning out ditches.  Riparian landowner responsibility information is on the website. Ditches being kept clear will aid draining of roads and therefore reduce 
flooding. Cllr Faulkner to investigate.  Some pumping out of the flooded area in Soudley has been carried out in recent weeks.  Clerk to request that Shropshire Council inspects the potential collapsed drain or culvert which has possibly been creating the flooding issues.  Action: Cllr Faulkner to provide the nearest address
-
To receive update of works previously requested – The reported pothole in Chipnall has been repaired.
-
Litter bins/Dog waste bins – to enable Councillors to discuss any issues: The bin on the 

recreation field emptied by Cllr Hodder.  Councillors identified that during the winter there is a shortall of emptying as the grounds maintenance contractor isn’t working.  Cllr Gittins is still struggling to get answers from the Waste Management Team regarding the emptying of other local bins.  
- 
Bad weather blackspots – Cllr Taylor reported that the Council still requires a map highlighting the worst local places for bad weather blackspots ie which will require gritting in the winter months.  Tghe Council needs to consider the provision of additional grit bins.  Councillors agreed to follow this up.  Local grit bins are located in target spots for road safety.  
c)
Three year plan – for Councillors to consider formulating – to take this forward for future discussion/formulation over the coming months.  
d)
Tree planting schemes: to enable Councillors to discuss an email approach received – Councillors agreed to take this idea forward , being in agreement in principle of a tree planting scheme. Action: Clerk to invite resident to attend a future meeting to discuss proposals.  
e)
Road closures: please see website for information – no new closures to report
7
Housekeeping








Reports from representatives on external bodies to include:
i) NSAC;  meeting cancelled
ii) 
Helicopter Liaison Group – meeting cancelled. Action: Clerk to request Cllr Faulkner be added to the distribution list for correspondence/meeting attendance.
b.
Website – any items for inclusion to be brought forward - none
c
VE Day event – Cllr Taylor gave an update on the WW1 Events Committee’s plans for a War memorial. The Group currently has £1310.  A proposal has been put forward to put a plaque on the 1985 tree to commemorate the sacrifices in all wars which will be paid for by the WW1 Events Committee.  The quote obtained for a plaque was for £85.  The Parish Council noticeboard is in front of and obscuring the redthorn tree which is to have the plaque put on.  Councillors discussed the requirement for a new, relocated noticeboard and considered using the phone kiosk to display notices in the interim. Councillors discussed an eventual aim to have a defibrillator installed into the kiosk or to use it as a Parish Council information centre.  Councillors agreed that a new noticeboard is required.  Quotes to be obtained.  Cllr Taylor proposed, seconded by Cllr Stanton, a respectable interim noticeboard facility so that the current noticeboard can be removed.  The website address sign will go on the new noticeboard.  2 trees are to be planted for the VE Day commemoration.  The trees are being donated.  The species chosen is black poplars, location to be decided. Cllr Taylor proposed planting them on the recreation field, seconded by Cllr  Hodder, all agreed.  Tree guards may be necessary depending on the size of the trees.  Expert advice to be sought on the planting and possible requirement for tree guards.  Cllr Stanton was thanked for clearing up police noticeboard post. 
d
 CCTV monitor – to report issue – Cllr Hodder to check the equipment. 
It was reported that the Wifi in hall is not working.  It was suggested that it may be an exterior junction box issue. Action: Councillors to investigate. Clerk to book engineer if necessary.  
e
Place Plans 
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To enable Councillors to discuss the Shropshire Council document:
The current Place Plan document states that street lighting is being reviewed in neighbouring villages – Cheswardine is not mentioned.  Cllr Taylor suggested checking with other local parish councils who they are using to provide their energy supply.  Cllr Taylor proposed that he and Cllrs Stanton and Hodder look into the quotation provided by Eon for an LED upgrade and to investigate potential savings in terms of energy supply costs.  The Councillors agreed more clarification is required before the order can be placed.  To report to the next Council Meeting.  Current budget allocation for the project agreed was for £7000.  Councillors agreed that they would aim to install and complete the upgrade project before the autumn. Cllr Taylor proposed that Members obtain firm costs to supply and install the street lighting upgrade project and that the Parish Council proceeds promptly, seconded by Cllr Thomson. All agreed.  Quote to be accepted by 1st June.   Action: Councillors nominated to progress the project.

8
Planning 


i)
Applications: 

20/01022/FUL DEVELOPMENT PROPOSED: Conversion of existing garage into games room and erection of a single storey link extension between house and garage (part retrospective) LOCATION: Marsden Lodge, 2 Chipnall Bungalows, Chipnall, Cheswardine, Market Drayton
Councillors discussed the application. 

 Councillors raised no objections to the scheme.  
ii)
Decisions: 
20/00368/FUL  (validated: 29/01/2020)
Address:  Roman Valley, Ellerton, Newport, Shropshire, TF10 8AW
Proposal:  Conversion of garage to form annex ancillary to main dwelling
Decision:  Grant Permission



Noted.  

9
Finance:







	Date
	Recipient
	Purpose
	Amount
	Cheque No.
	Power of expenditure

	30/01/20
	Employee
	Salary
	£326.42
	SO
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/02/20
	HMRC
	PAYE
	£81.61
	101193
	LGA 1972 s112

	21/02/20
	Plusnet
	Broadband
	£28.20
	DD
	LGA 1972 s111

	22/07/19
	SALC
	Training
	£27.00
	101194
	LGA 1972 s111

	12/06/19
	SALC
	Training
	£27.00
	101195
	LGA 1972 s111

	11/02/20
	Shropshire Council
	Energy costs
	£608.96
	101196
	PCA 1957 s3

	15/02/20
	KG Landscaping
	Hedge cutting
	£86.00
	101197
	PHA 1875 s164


i)
Cash book/Bank Reconciliation for information 
The Clerk circulated up to date spreadsheets for information. 
ii) 
Payments: To receive invoices for payment including those received post agenda publication
All payments, including the salary payment, were proposed for approval by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. Cheques were signed in accordance with the mandate. 
iii)
Bank mandates – to update signatories: The form was circulated for completion. 
iv)
Guidelines/Pricing structure for playing field hire – to discuss & consider applications
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Cllr Taylor has requested information from a caravan and camping group wishing to camp on the land over the Easter Bank Holiday weekend from 12pm Friday to 12pm Monday – potentially this could entail between 18-60 people camping over the Easter holiday.  Councillors queried whether this booking will be appropriate in light of the coronavirus. Camping rules have been provided by the camping club.  Cllr Faulkner expressed the view that it would not be appropriate in the current pandemic position. Councillors agreed that, due to Government’s guidelines to avoid large gatherings, holiday weekend with local children using the playing fields, the Parish Council is currently unable to offer use of field.  Motion proposed by Cllr Stanton, seconded by Cllr Faulkner, all agreed. Action: Clerk to inform the club.   
Cllr Faulkner stated that the field is a village green for the use of the village – it is not a campsite.  Cllr Taylor expressed the view that if it helps the Hall to gain revenue then bookings might be considered.  The Pairsh Council is a custodian of the land.  It was noted that the Parish Council has one commitment for a booking and agreed that beyond that commitment, the Parish Council is not committing to any further bookings.  
v)
Transfer of recreation field legal fees - To agree and provide requested information: The Clerk confirmed that the Terms And Conditions and outline of fees have been received from Hatchers Solicitors in order to act on the Parish Council’s behalf in the transfer of land.  The quote is in the region of £500 plus costs (c£110) – Cllr Taylor proposed accepting the Terms and Conditions, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed.  Action: Clerk to inform the Solicitor
vi)
Renewal of ICO fee – GDPR – The Clerk informed that Council that the fee will renew automatically via direct debit payment for which a £5 discount is received. The fee is therefore £35.  Cllr Thomson, seconded by Cllr Taylor, approved the payment. 
vii)
Street lighting upgrade quotation for consideration – discussed under previous item. 
Allotment rent: The PCC wishes to increase the annual amount, however the Allotment Society have raised some queries. Discussions being held between the Allotment Society and the PCC. The Clerk conferment that the Contract requires review. 
The Clerk confirmed that the walking leaflets have been printed. The payment for this cost was proposed by Cllr Taylor, seconded by Cllr Thomson, all agreed. Clerk to raise a cheque.

10
Correspondence (to include courses and meetings)
SALC Information Bulletins/Legal Topic Notes/Future Fit updates etc:  received by Clerk and distributed by email: Shropshire Council Highways Improvement Plan; NSAC agenda; Dormant Assets Consultation; Shrewsbury NW Relief Road Consultation; Cheswardine walking leaflets; Severn Trent water funding briefing; 

Coronavirus updates: The Councillors discussed the information which has been circulated by SALC and NALC in relation to the growing pandemic. Therefore, Cllr Taylor proposed cancelling the April Parish Council Meeting on the grounds of ensuring public health and safety, seconded by Cllr Hodder, all agreed. The other scheduled Meeting dates will stay in place, but may be subject to change dependent upon the scale of the pandemic, and Government guidance at the time.
Councillors discussed the draft Coronavirus Protocol circulated by the Clerk to ensure continuation of Parish Council business during the pandemic.  
Delegated authority for the Clerk to deal with payments (in line with budgeted accounts) was proposed and seconded by Cllrs Faulkner and Hodder, all agreed.  Authority to appoint a new internal auditor in the event that the appointed Auditor is incapacitated and unable to carry out the internal audit was proposed by Cllr Taylor, and seconded by Cllr Stanton, all agreed. The Clerk has delegated authority in place to respond to planning applications, in consultation with Councillors and the authority to transfer money between accounts in place.  The Clerk stated that the year end accounts will need to be approved post internal audit in order to make the AGAR submission to the external auditors.  


Councillors discussed local initiatives to help vulnerable people during the crisis.  
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Councillors discussed the Parish Council mower and whether to continue insuring it.  Cllr Faulkner to obtain a valuation with a view to selling it. 

11
 Parish Matters/Items for inclusion in the next Agenda

There being no other business for consideration Cllr Taylor declared the Meeting closed at 9:31pm
The Clerk will advertise that there will not be a Parish Council Meeting in April on the website.
Date of the next Ordinary  Meeting of Cheswardine Parish Council Tuesday 17th March 2020 

